

W24908

TURBULENT TIMES FOR TIKTOK'S PLATFORM STRATEGY¹

Vivian Zhang wrote this case under the supervision of Professor Nicole Haggerty solely to provide material for class discussion. The authors do not intend to illustrate either effective or ineffective handling of a managerial situation. The authors may have disguised certain names and other identifying information to protect confidentiality.

This publication may not be transmitted, photocopied, digitized, or otherwise reproduced in any form or by any means without the permission of the copyright holder. Reproduction of this material is not covered under authorization by any reproduction rights organization. To order copies or request permission to reproduce materials, contact Ivey Publishing, Ivey Business School, Western University, London, Ontario, Canada, N6G 0N1; (t) 519.661.3208; (e) cases @ivey.ca; www.iveycases.com. Our goal is to publish materials of the highest quality; submit any errata to publishcases @ivey.ca.

Copyright © 2021, Ivey Business School Foundation

Version: 2021-07-26

On April 15, 2021, stakeholders of the social media network TikTok were yet again carefully watching the US market. Republican Party lawmakers had resurrected the claim that TikTok should be banned from US government devices because it posed a serious cybersecurity threat to the United States by exposing sensitive data to a "hostile" foreign government.² The company had faced a similar threat in September 2020, when former US president Donald Trump had attempted to shut down TikTok's US operations. Having already experienced a ban in July 2020 in India, the company's largest market, TikTok understood the risks that such a political action posed.³

But serious strategic issues were in stark contrast to TikTok's reputation for fun and frivolity among its users, who appreciated TikTok's ability to facilitate an expanding and diverse array of entertainment. For example, since the beginning of 2021, it had catapulted a sea shanty-singing Scottish letter carrier to fame, enabled a composing duo to create and release "Bridgerton the Musical" based on their shared passion for the popular Netflix show, and spawned countless "tell me, without telling me" challenges.

TikTok was facing increasing geopolitical pressures from countries who cited security concerns due to TikTok's Chinese origins. As well, it had to consider various new competitive threats from global social media powerhouses, increasing demands from its mainly young viewers and content creators, and a constant need to attract and satisfy new requirements by advertisers. Industry observers wondered how TikTok would face several concurrent challenges. How would it address emerging geopolitical pressures; mitigate competitive products from global technology giants; and capitalize on its successful, creative, and addictive short-form video platform to expand its reach?

TIKTOK IN 2021

TikTok was a video-sharing social networking application (app) that allowed users to create, edit, share, and view short videos on mobile devices. The videos, which ranged from five to 60 seconds in length, typically showed users in many different scenarios, including lip-synching to a song; dancing; acting out comedy sketches; cooking; giving advice; engaging in activism; delivering a supportive message; or telling a compelling anecdote, which was referred to as "storytime." Originally, TikTok attracted mainly a young audience, but the app's range was consistently expanding to include more and more millennials and older ages—sometimes to the chagrin of the younger users. TikTok prided itself on being "the leading destination for short-form mobile video" with a mission to inspire creativity, bring joy, and create and connect new communities of people.⁴

Page 2 W24908

Aside from being a social media content creation network, TikTok had also grown as an advertising medium. It encouraged businesses to run short-video marketing campaigns, pitch takeovers, and launch hashtag challenges, among other promotional activities. TikTok offered a variety of lenses and filters for advertisers to use as an alternative to the marketing options available on other social media platforms, such as Facebook and Instagram. Compared to these more mature platforms, the competition to get coveted advertising spots on TikTok was less intense, and thus it was less costly to gain and maintain a desirable advertising position.⁵

By early January 2021, the TikTok app had been cumulatively downloaded more than 2.6 billion times globally from Apple Inc.'s App Store and from the Android platform's Google Play store, making TikTok the seventh-most downloaded app of the last decade (see Exhibit 1). It enjoyed an estimated 1.1 billion monthly active users, which was the sixth-highest global rate, making TikTok the only app in the top six that was not owned by either Facebook Inc. (Facebook) or Tencent Holdings Ltd. (Tencent). During the first quarter of 2020, the TikTok app was downloaded 315 million times, for stronger growth than any other app ever. Its success garnered increasing attention and concern by US technology giants, including Facebook and Google LLC (Google). Outside China, a social media threat from a Chinese technology firm had never been an issue.

THE DAWN OF TIKTOK

The growth of TikTok was achieved through a series of geographic expansions and acquisitions. The Chinese version of TikTok, under the name Douyin, was launched in September 2016 by ByteDance Ltd. (ByteDance), a Chinese app developer. In 2017, ByteDance launched the international version of the app and renamed it TikTok. With the acquisition of the social media platform Musical.ly, a similar app that allowed users to create and share short lip-synch videos, TikTok became available across the world. Launched in 2014, Musical.ly attracted 200 million users. It was popular in the United States and Europe, mainly among users aged 13–20.9 Shortly after acquiring Musical.ly for US\$800 million, ¹⁰ TikTok consolidated all user accounts and merged the two apps. The acquisition not only helped TikTok gain access to international users, but also provided important product innovation ideas based on international user preferences. ¹¹

By February 2021, TikTok was available in 154 countries in 75 languages. Its largest active user base was in India, with 119 million users, before that country shut down the app in 2020. The United States, with 100 million users, was the app's second-largest group. ¹² In the United States, the average age of TikTok users was rapidly rising. The percentage of users in the younger 18–24 age group had dropped from 47.0 per cent to 35.5 per cent within one year, while the more adult 25–34 age group had increased to 27.4 per cent and the more mature 35–44 age group had increased to 17 per cent. ¹³

Although TikTok (internationally) and Douyin (in China) were almost identical in terms of functionality and user interface, they were two completely separate entities. Douyin was only available for download from China's app store, while TikTok was available from various global app stores. An online search for the two apps would give completely different results because user accounts and content were not shared by the two platforms. China strictly controlled its online environment. Social media networks operating in China had to follow Chinese policies regarding restrictions on user-generated platforms. Therefore, content on Douyin was strictly monitored and regulated, and only disseminated within China, but content on TikTok was less closely monitored. In addition, Douyin was powered by servers in China, while TikTok user data was stored on cloud servers in the United States or in Singapore, depending on the geographic location of the user. Although the two apps' servers were located in different countries, the software code that provided basic functions had some source code shared among different ByteDance products.

Page 3 W24908

THE PARENT: BYTE DANCE

ByteDance, the parent company of TikTok, was headquartered in Beijing. The Chinese multinational technology company, with world class and innovative artificial intelligence (AI) technologies, was founded in 2012 by Zhang Yiming. In May 2020, it was valued at \$100 billion, making it the world's most valuable start-up. ¹⁶ In August 2020, some indications from secondary markets suggested that the company could be worth as much as \$150 billion. ¹⁷ In the first quarter of 2021, there were signs suggesting that ByteDance was planning to launch an initial public offering in Hong Kong, and that trading in privately-held shares suggested a valuation for the company of \$300 billion. ¹⁸

ByteDance was the developer and owner of TikTok, which was the world's largest short-video platform. ByteDance also owned other products in different parts of the world, including Toutiao, another flagship product for the company (see Exhibit 2). Toutiao was an AI-powered news and content discovery platform that offered its users a personalized experience. Toutiao used AI to create new content. It was able to offer a high level of customization based on the user's viewing patterns and history, without the need for any user inputs (e.g., demographics). Readership and views of AI-created news articles approximated the quality of content created by humans. ¹⁹ Toutiao boasted 120 million daily active users, with each user spending an average of 74 minutes on the app every day, which was a higher rate than on Facebook and twice the average time compared to Instagram or Snapchat. With such a large user base, Toutiao was able to create and continuously improve its algorithms that interacted with users and provided content recommendations. ²⁰

In addition to TikTok and Toutiao, ByteDance also managed various other short-video platforms similar to TikTok but with different positioning. The company had added these apps to its portfolio through acquisitions and direct investments.²¹ In 2019, ByteDance earned approximately \$17 billion in revenue and \$3 billion in net profit. TikTok alone brought in \$3 billion in revenue.²²

THE COMPETITIVE LANDSCAPE

The global short-form video industry was fairly new, with a seemingly huge potential for growth. The market was more mature in China, but other countries were also experiencing strong growth. According to Deloitte's Digital Media Trends Survey, "the proportion of US consumers watching short-form video (15 minutes or less) grew to 74 percent in 2018. The numbers were even higher for Gen Z (84 percent) and millennials (81 percent)."²³

TikTok was not the first short video app to become successful. In 2012, the short-video app Vine gathered a considerable following and was acquired by Twitter even before its official launch. Users on Vine were able to record, edit, and share looped videos about six or seven seconds in length. Vine experienced enough exponential growth to attract 200 million users by December 2015. However, it was competing against more mature platforms, such as Instagram and Snapchat, for a share of the short-video app market. In comparison, Instagram had grown to 400 million users during that same time. ²⁴ Unfortunately, Vine failed to keep up with the advanced features and extensions of competitors such as Instagram, which launched a 15-second video clip function and promoted influencers on its Follow page. Vine's lack of differentiation and inability to monetize, and high-profile influencers moving to more attractive competing platforms led to Twitter shutting down Vine in January 2017. ²⁵

As TikTok grew, it captured the attention of US technology giants including Netflix, YouTube, Facebook, Instagram, and WhatsApp. Noting TikTok's increasing growth rate, high daily viewership, and addictive user activity, these media powerhouses acknowledged the imminent market threat and sought innovations to compete directly with the new entrant. In late 2018, Facebook piloted its own short-video app called

Page 4 W24908

Lasso, which was very similar to TikTok. The app was aimed at teens and was accessible through Facebook and Instagram. It was launched in the summer of 2018 only in US and South American markets²⁶ and recorded 70,000 US downloads within the first four months. In comparison, however, TikTok recorded nearly 40 million users during the same period, according to the app analytics firm SensorTower.²⁷ Interestingly, Facebook decided to shut down Lasso in July 2020, claiming that a great deal had been learned about the format and needs of content creators and viewers, and opted instead to support its Instagram-focused short video app Reels.²⁸

In early 2020, Google entered the short-video app market with Tangi. At the same time, Dom Hofmann, co-founder of the original Vine app, launched an improved version of Vine named Byte, which some industry observers called "Vine 2.0." Byte, which was similar to Vine in functionality and video length but provided better monetization capability, surpassed TikTok in number of downloads in its first week.²⁹ On July 9, 2020, as Trump uttered threats of banning TikTok in the United States, Byte achieved 622,000 downloads, compared to only 126,000 the day before. It appeared that users were seeing it as a viable alternative to TikTok, if Trump managed to succeed in banning TikTok from the United States.³⁰ In the fall of 2020, Snap Inc. launched an in-app short-form video service called Spotlight that enjoyed quick success, with creators being rewarded through a \$1 million per-day budget for uploading videos.³¹ In Asia, the Tencent app Kuaishou was gaining popularity, while its sister app Kwai was gaining popularity in Brazil.

MAKING TIKTOK TICK

ByteDance was a technology company with core competency in machine learning and AI capabilities, based on previous success in China with the news service Toutiao. ByteDance used technology effectively to learn about the interests and viewing habits of its users and provide accurate recommendations and AI-generated content. With growth, ByteDance's capabilities developed further.

TikTok was able to leverage AI and machine learning resources from ByteDance, along with natural language processing and computer vision technology, to study video content and user viewing habits and then create its own algorithms with recommended personalized feeds. Upon first opening the app, a user would see the default For You page with feeds tailored for that user based on geography or other available information, as well as currently popular content on TikTok. As the user pressed Like for specific videos or followed various video creators (which would be listed on the user's Following page), TikTok would begin making other recommendations, which appeared on the user's For You page. These recommendations were based on what the user watched, liked, and followed. Content that did not fit the user's interests would be excluded. The app's successful customization was generally assumed to have contributed to high average usage by TikTok viewers, who were thus encouraged to explore new content and spend more time on the app.³²

Although TikTok was both creative and entertaining, several concerns were emerging. The first concern was regarding age. Although an average user opened the app eight times per day and spent 52 minutes on it, younger viewers (aged 4–15) reportedly spent an average of 80 minutes per day on the app. Both the addictive quality of TikTok and the high user base of young people was cause for concern.³³

The second major concern was that algorithm and suggestions could act as potential filter bubbles and provide biased feedback loops. Essentially, TikTok could make users view only a small subset of all TikTok content through the user's For You page, rather than providing users with a wide range of content options, as other platforms did. In fact, the app had repeatedly been accused of racial bias and censorship. For example, in February 2020, an article in *Wired* magazine suggested that TikTok's collaborative filtering

Page 5 W24908

and personalization tended to recommend content from people who physically resembled the user, thus exacerbating bias.³⁴ Content creators were also frequently posting videos that criticized TikTok for unilaterally removing content that it deemed unfit based on community guidelines. For example, Black Lives Matters content creators and interested viewers raised an alarm about the lack of content availability on TikTok, fearing that censorship³⁵ and ongoing suppression were taking place.³⁶

Another main concern was related to the ongoing challenge of managing hate speech. In August 2020, TikTok announced that it was removing 380,000 videos from US users to combat white supremacy.³⁷ To assist with this challenge, TikTok created and expanded its Content Advisory Council and invited experts and community members to help develop and carry out moderation policies that would suit the community context outside China.³⁸

Despite these rising social challenges, the app's potential for creative self-expression and community creation were formidable. For creators, there was almost zero barrier to entry on TikTok. The app allowed people with no video editing background to film and edit videos through its simple user interface, which contributed to its appeal across generations—even older users who were not technology-savvy could figure out how to use the app. Tik Tok provided a large variety of background music and filters for creating videos and encouraged people to be authentic. The app's high growth rate seemed to suggest that users appreciated TikTok's ease of use and enablement of self-expression.

Anyone could upload a video to TikTok and see it potentially go viral, which could result in a following, or even a career for some users. For example, Lauren Godwin (with the social media handle @laurengodwin) was a 20-year-old content creator who turned the app into a career move after some initial success on the Musical.ly short-video app. Godwin traded her local high school community for a social media circle of friends and realized her talent for comedy after producing a series of short videos on Musical.ly, which was later merged with TikTok. Godwin's niche prank videos were soon featured on numerous users' For You page, generating more and more followers. By early 2021, she had built up an audience of 21 million fans and had received over 1.9 billion likes on her TikTok page, to become one of the most followed influencers on TikTok.³⁹ Her income comprised in-app contributions from followers plus revenue for representing brands such as Forever 21 and Fashion Nova.⁴⁰ Reportedly, brands paid \$5,000–\$8,000 for a single sponsored post to influencers that had a fan base of approximately five million followers. Some influencers posted content more than 10 times per day.⁴¹

An older, but equally successful TikTok user was millennial Sonny Hurrell (with the social media handle @thatdudecancook). Thirty-two-year-old Hurrell had generated a following of 3.8 million users and 38.7 million likes for his video portfolio of cooking tips and recipes. In April 2020, after the COVID-19 pandemic resulted in shutdowns and stay at home orders, Hurrell found himself at home without work prospects. From having a background as a novice social media user, he soon developed into a TikTok star, garnering 3.8 million followers and opportunities to represent food brands such as HelloFresh, Kroger, and Dole. He even created his own line of merchandise under the brand Let's Go! and entertained television offers for specialty cooking events and other opportunities.⁴²

Cutting new ground on potential financial payoffs, Nathan Apodaca (@420doggface208) was reportedly auctioning his original hit video created while skateboarding to work, drinking cranberry juice, and rocking to the Fleetwood Mac hit "Dreams" as a non-fungible token (commonly known as NFT). Apodaca was impoverished and living in a trailer when he first uploaded the video. By March 2021, the 23 second video had garnered him 6.7 million followers, a new truck from Ocean Spray, participation in President Joe Biden's inaugural parade in 2021, and a chance to offer the original video on the Raribles online collectibles platform, with a starting bid of \$500,000 (minus the music).

Page 6 W24908

For contributing to the platform, TikTok offered top influencers special treatment and rewards, such as funding through the TikTok Creator Fund and the Creative Learning Fund.⁴⁵ TikTok was also planning to pay content creators.⁴⁶ The company launched a \$2 billion fund to help support ambitious creators who were seeking opportunities to foster a livelihood through their innovative content.⁴⁷

In July 2020, in an effort to maintain growth, manage community needs, and support innovation, TikTok announced that it was intending to expand its US workforce to 10,000 employees from the current 1,400 workers. The company frequently drew talent away from Facebook and Google with offers of above normal compensation.

TIKTOK REVENUE GENERATION

TikTok offered many of the same revenue generating options as other social media platforms. Much like YouTube and Instagram, TikTok offered marketing packages to corporations and allowed brands to promote their products and services through in-feed video advertisements, although they had to conform to the short format and inherent informality of the app. Brands were encouraged to produce advertisements that were natural in style and consistent with the creativity, humour, and informality of the medium.⁴⁸

Marketers soon noticed the increasing numbers of consumers spending time on TikTok and took advantage of its novel advertising possibilities, which were changing the way brands interacted with their audiences. One notable example was a promotional video campaign by the Mexican-style fast food franchise Chipotle Mexican Grill, using the hashtag #ChipotleLidFlip. In May 2020, the company posted on TikTok a short video of an employee closing a burrito bowl with an acrobatic flip of its lid and encouraged viewers to post their own version of the skillful feat. By June 2020, the promotional hashtag had received more than 230 million views. The next month, Chipotle Mexican Grill issued another challenge under the hashtag #GuacDance, which generated 250,000 video submissions and 430 million views within six days. By July 31, 2020 (dubbed "national avocado day"), the company's sales of guacamole side orders had grown by 800,000 units and avocado sales had increased by 68 per cent.⁴⁹

The cosmetics company Estée Lauder Companies Inc. also launched a successful marketing campaign on TikTok, for its brand Too Faced Cosmetics. The company's Lip Injection Extreme Lip Plumper saw a sudden sales boost in April 2020 as a result of a TikTok video challenge, where users demonstrated before and after videos using the Too Faced Cosmetics lip gloss. These and other success stories inspired TikTok to cultivate more brands to try out similar promotional events and activities, including short-video campaigns, hashtag challenges, and influencer sponsorships to capture new users and inspire content creation. ⁵⁰

TikTok was also successful in accurately reaching specific target audiences thanks to its strong AI engine, which the company used to justify charging higher prices than competitors such as Facebook and Instagram for certain advertising campaigns. TikTok offered various pricing models including cost per click, cost per view, and cost per action. For example, TikTok advertisements were priced starting at a CPM (cost per 1,000 views) of \$10.00, 52 compared to only \$7.19 at Facebook and \$7.91 at Instagram. S3

In addition to traditional advertising income, TikTok earned revenue from its in-app digital currency, called "coins." Users could purchase TikTok coins in various denominations directly within the app, which could be used for gifting to friends or their preferred content creators. Users who received coins were also able to convert them into TikTok "diamonds" and then cash them in, but at a lower rate than the original purchase price of the coins. The difference netted a profit for TikTok.⁵⁴

Page 7 W24908

THE BELL TOLLS FOR TIKTOK: SURVIVAL AND GROWTH

As the app expanded, TikTok followed a strategy of keeping the core product consistent while customizing local content based on geography and demographics. The company's head office was located in Los Angeles, with satellite offices in New York, London, Paris, Berlin, Dubai, Mumbai, Singapore, Jakarta, Seoul, and Tokyo. 55 In each new market, TikTok invested capital to attract influencers to the platform as a way of increasing its user base. When TikTok entered the North American market, the company collaborated with major US celebrities including Justin Bieber, Will Smith, and Selina Gomez to create content that would attract viewers to the platform. In addition to working with influencers on its own platform, TikTok also spent a considerable amount of its marketing budget on other social media platforms, such as an average of \$3 million per day on Snapchat alone, to promote its product and attract new users. 56

To sustain a high international expansion rate, TikTok also pursued global investment opportunities on related technology start-ups. TikTok's parent company ByteDance purchased the US apps Flipagram and Live.me and the French news app News Republic to fuel its growth. However, its 2019 ambitious attempt to acquire a major stake in the online news platform Reddit proved unsuccessful.⁵⁷

However, despite acquiring talent and new markets successfully, by April 2021, several forces besides Renegade and Savage Love dance challenges were rocking TikTok. Faced with geopolitical pressures, competitive threats, and users' and advertisers' rising expectations, TikTok knew it needed a strategy that would allow it to survive and thrive in the next few years.

Geopolitical Pressure

Bans in several countries and security concerns in several others, related to TikTok's Chinese ownership, were threatening the company's existence in some of the largest and most profitable markets. In June 2020, India banned TikTok and 58 other Chinese apps, citing security and privacy threats to its citizens. In reality, border politics were implicated in the decision. Earlier that same month, increasing tensions between China and India regarding a disputed portion of the China–India border near Kashmir had led to a military clash that resulted in the death of soldiers on both sides. Increasing tensions and geopolitical conflicts forced India to adopt protectionist economic strategies and ban Chinese goods and services as a form of protest. By August 2020, however, news had emerged that the Indian multinational conglomerate Reliance Industries Limited was interested in TikTok's India operations. This symbiotic relationship could help TikTok regain a very large and profitable Indian market. The conglomerate's owner Mukesh Ambani was a political ally of Narendra Modi, the country's prime minister, which could help ByteDance resolve the Indian government's apparent security concerns with TikTok. Security Concerns with TikTok.

Concurrently, a ban was also brewing in the United States. The government cited concerns about TikTok's Chinese ownership leading to potential surveillance by China on US customers—who were mostly teens and pre-teens—and seemingly unfettered access to US citizen data. Ironically, the United States was one of few Western countries without a comprehensive national law on data privacy and tended to be lenient with the collection of user data by US technology companies. Observers believed that a political matter was the real issue here, as it had been in India. In this case, Trump's motivations were suspected to be retaliation for failed trade negotiations, the Coronavirus pandemic outbreak (which Trump had repeatedly blamed on China), and payback for a coordinated strategy by young TikTok users to hack and sabotage Trump's June 2020 return to campaign rallies in Tulsa, Oklahoma. With increasing geopolitical tensions between China and the United States, TikTok found itself caught in the crossfire. It fought back in August 2020 with a lawsuit against the US government, arguing that Trump's executive order robbed the app of due process and was improperly characterizing the app as a security threat.

Page 8 W24908

Nevertheless, TikTok's market dominance extended far beyond these two countries. Although India and the United States held great opportunities in both viewership and content creation, more than 60 per cent of TikTok downloads were located outside these two countries. High growth in other areas included Indonesia and Korea. Indeed, in developing countries with limited access to alternative entertainment media but with massive populations of young people eager for entertainment—particularly in sub-Saharan Africa—TikTok promised to fill a large gap with content creation opportunities. 4

The 37 countries that composed sub-Saharan Africa were very diverse, with a population of approximately one billion people and a median age of 18–20 years. As of 2018, expansion of network technology coverage meant that 70 per cent of the population was covered by at least third-generation (3G) network infrastructure, with fourth-generation (4G) deployment expanding rapidly. The rate of smart phone penetration and access to mobile Internet varied by country but was expected to rise from 45 per cent in 2019 to 67 per cent by 2025. Hind already made some forays in this region, deploying its usual expansion strategy during 2019 and 2020. It had attracted cohorts of influencers in several focal countries including Nigeria, Kenya, and South Africa. In May 2020, TikTok hosted a meeting in Nigeria with influencers from Instagram, Facebook, and Snapchat that attracted the popular Nigerian actress Maraji (@maraji_) and her followers to the platform. In Nairobi, Colombian native Javier "Kamau" Felipe Aranzales (@Afrobeatswithkamau), who was living in Nairobi, gained 230,000 followers on TikTok with videos in Swahili and English, joining Azziad Nasenya (@azz_iad) as a leading TikTok influencer in East Africa. During 2020, TikTok was the second-most downloaded app in South Africa.

Competitive Threats from Technology Giants

TikTok was facing emerging competitive threats from various full service social media platforms providing short videos. Facebook (together with its photo sharing platform Instagram) was launching its second attempt at breaking into the market with Reels, after a failed attempt with Lasso. Facebook was the world's sixth-largest company by market capital.⁶⁹ The company's social media platform was the world's largest, with 2.45 billion active users per month around the world. Facebook had taken an aggressive acquisition strategy for expansion. As of August 2020, it had acquired 72 companies including global social media network Instagram (for \$1 billion in April 2012) and WhatsApp (for \$19 billion in February 2015).⁷⁰ Some observers believed that Facebook's chief executive officer, Mark Zuckerberg, had been playing a critical role in TikTok's conflict with the US government. As early as October 2019, Zuckerberg had been aggressively lobbying US government agencies to raise concerns about the threats of Chinese-owned technology companies in the United States, possibly to divert attention from Facebook's own antitrust difficulties and content concerns.⁷¹

In early 2020, Internet giant Google launched Tangi to break into the short-video market. Alphabet Inc., Google's parent company, was the world's fifth-largest company by market size. It had also expanded through acquisitions of more than 200 companies in the previous 10 years. Tangi would compete directly against TikTok, although with slightly different positioning. Tangi users would focus on do-it-yourself technology and creative content, with the aim to inspire other content creators.⁷²

Twitter was a multinational conglomerate platform that operated the world's sixth-largest social media platform. Twitter had entered the short-video industry back in 2012 with its acquisition of the Vine app. Twitter was still actively looking for potential acquisitions in the industry and had approached TikTok for discussions. Most of Twitter's acquisitions were intended to boost user experience, increase advertising revenue, and innovate product offerings.⁷³

The Chinese multinational conglomerate Tencent had invested \$2 billion in the apps Kuaishou and Kwai to compete against Douyin, TikTok's offering in China.⁷⁴ Tencent subsidiaries specialized in various

Page 9 W24908

Internet-based services and products including social networking, entertainment, information, software, and digital tools. Some of the company's core products included WeChat, a social media messaging platform with 1.2 billion active monthly users worldwide,⁷⁵ and PUBG Mobile, the world's highest grossing mobile game.⁷⁶ Tencent was also one of the world's largest venture capital firms and investment corporations, and was commonly referred to as "the Softbank of China" (in reference to the Japanese multinational technology, energy, and financial conglomerate SoftBank Group Corp.). It had invested in 46 unicorn firms by 2019—four more than Softbank Group Corp.⁷⁷ Tencent's app Kuaishou allowed users to create and share small static or animated images using the Graphics Interchange Format (or GIF). In 2012, the app was transformed into a short-video app,⁷⁸ and by 2019 it had reached more than 200 million daily active users.⁸⁰ In comparison, however, TikTok's Chinese app Douyin had 400 million daily active users.⁸⁰

Chinese multinational e-commerce and technology company Alibaba Group Holding Limited (Alibaba) planned to invest \$100 million in its three-year-old short-video app Vmate to gain international market share. ⁸¹ Alibaba was a giant online retailer on three different marketplaces catering to consumers and businesses alike. It was also active in logistics, financial services, and cloud computing industries as the world's seventh-largest investor in global unicorn firms. ⁸² Vmate was launched in 2016 as a video streaming and short-video sharing application in India. It had 30 million users globally by 2019. ⁸³

New Products and Features Expectations

To sustain its future, TikTok had to consider how to grow and diversify revenue streams, while eluding competitors. Some industry observers were excited about possibilities in the gaming and music industries, although marketplaces, advertising, and new platform variations also offered opportunities. TikTok could build on its marketplace efforts with Shopify and expand into something similar to Instagram's "shoppable" posts, where content creators and brands could tag items for users to tap and view (or buy). In this way, TikTok could leverage the engagement relationship with followers and turned it into an e-commerce platform, where content creators could go further to monetize their content. Users could view, browse, and shop conveniently inside the app, which would allow TikTok to widely expand its current service offering.

TikTok could also expand its current revenue stream by adding additional marketing solutions. With influencer marketing becoming more and more popular, TikTok could capitalize on data and act as an agency to connect brands with aligned influencers. TikTok could use its data to recommend the best brand influencer to represent a specific brand based on demographics and on information about followers' previous video preferences. TikTok could then charge a premium for this service and possibly also charge a commission to the content creators. TikTok could thus leverage its data and algorithms to more effectively expand its marketing platform. Monetizing data in creative and profitable ways could be a logical step given TikTok's AI and machine learning capabilities.

TikTok could also consider segmenting its app to create a separate platform tailored to the younger demographic (e.g., TikTok Kids), featuring screened and filtered content. Such a service could ease youth privacy and parental concerns, helping young users enjoy the platform's content without worry. This version could operate on a subscription model to avoid underage users purchasing coins for content creators and to control and protect underage viewers from being gifted coins by unknown followers.

By April 2021, time was running out for TikTok to make a decision on its future path. Vanessa Papas, who was given control of the company's new direction, ⁸⁶ promoted the app's strong commitment to prioritizing the needs and opportunities of both content creators and consumers. With many strategic issues to consider, TikTok needed a strong, evidenced-based action plan to manage immediate and long-term disruptions and to ensure that the company would endure and thrive.

Page 10 W24908

EXHIBIT 1: TOP 10 APPS BY ALL TIME DOWNLOADS WORLDWIDE, 2010 TO FALL 2019

Rank	Арр	Parent Company	Headquarters
1	Facebook	Facebook Inc.	United States
2	Facebook Messenger	Facebook Inc.	United States
3	WhatsApp Messenger	Facebook Inc.	United States
4	Instagram	Facebook Inc.	United States
5	Snapchat	Snap Inc.	United States
6	Skype	Microsoft Corporation	United States
7	TikTok	ByteDance Ltd.	China
8	UC Browser	Alibaba Group Holding Limited	United States
9	YouTube	Google LLC	United States
10	Twitter	Twitter Inc.	United States

Note: App = digital application; ranking based on App Store downloads to end of 2011, combined downloads from App Store and Google Play starting in January 2012, and January to November downloads for 2019.

Source: Sarah Perez, "The Top Apps and Games of the 2010s," TechCrunch, December 16, 2019,

https://techcrunch.com/2019/12/16/the-top-apps-and-games-of-the-2010s.

Page 11 W24908

EXHIBIT 2: MAJOR PRODUCTS OWNED BY BYTEDANCE LTD.

Product	Description	
	Douyin is China's leading destination for short-form mobile videos.	
	Powered by easy-to-use video creation tools, Douyin quickly became a	
Douyin	highly popular app across the country. It empowers everyone to capture	
Dodyiii	and present the world's creativity, knowledge, and moments that matter in	
	everyday life, presenting a wide and diverse range of content on the	
	platform.	
	Toutiao is one of the most popular content discovery platforms in China. It	
Toutiao	offers users a unique, personalized, and comprehensive content	
Todilao	experience, enabling them to discover and explore topics of interest,	
	ranging from sports and entertainment to agriculture and history.	
	TikTok is the leading destination for short-form mobile video. Its mission is	
TikTok	to inspire creativity and bring joy. TikTok has offices across the globe,	
TIKTOK	including Los Angeles, New York, London, Paris, Berlin, Dubai, Mumbai,	
	Singapore, Jakarta, Seoul, and Tokyo.	
	Xigua Video is one of China's most popular video applications. It enables	
Xigua Video	users to discover, enjoy, and share a wide range of video stories, both	
	short-form and long-form.	
	Available in 15 languages including Hindi, Telugu, Tamil, Malayalam, and	
Helo	more, Helo is one of India's leading social media platforms. Helo's mission	
rielo	is to bring people together, and to allow them to create and share content	
	in their own language, and connect with a wider community.	
	Currently available in Japan and Singapore, Lark combines a multitude of	
	essential collaboration tools in a single interconnected platform, including	
Lark	chat, calendar, content creation, cloud storage, and app management.	
	Lark makes it easy to stay in sync and access these tools from one to the	
	next.	
	BaBe is Indonesia's leading news and content app. It offers personalized	
	news and entertainment content from more than 1,000 publisher partners	
BaBe	across over 20 categories. It aims to provide a comprehensive and	
	trustworthy source of news and information in an app that is reliable,	
	engaging, and easy to use.	

Note: app = digital application.

Source: "Our Products," ByteDance, accessed August 21, 2020, www.bytedance.com/en/products.

Page 12 W24908

ENDNOTES

- ¹ This case has been written on the basis of published sources only. Consequently, the interpretation and perspectives presented in this case are not necessarily those of TikTok or any of its employees.
- ² Catherine Thorbecke, "Republican Lawmakers Revive Efforts to Ban TikTok on Government Devices," ABC News, April 15, 2021, https://abcnews.go.com/Technology/republican-lawmakers-revive-efforts-ban-tiktok-government-devices/story?id=77091017.
- ³ "Explainer: How the U.S. Could Block WeChat and TikTok from Americans," Reuters, August 11, 2020, www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-wechat-explainer/explainer-how-the-u-s-could-block-wechat-and-TikTok-from-americans-idUSKCN2572N3.
- ⁴ "About: TikTok—Real Short Videos," TikTok, accessed August 8, 2020, www.tiktok.com/about?lang=en.
- ⁵ "How Much Do TikTok Ads Cost?," Influencer Marketing Hub, January 2, 2020, https://influencermarketinghub.com/how-much-do-tiktok-ads-cost/.
- ⁶ Mansoor Iqbal, "TikTok Revenue and Usage Statistics (2021)," Business of Apps, May 24, 2021, https://www.businessofapps.com/data/tik-tok-statistics.
- ⁷ Katie Jones, "Ranked: The World's Most Downloaded Apps," Visual Capitalist, January 25, 2020, www.visualcapitalist.com/ranked-most-downloaded-apps.

8 Igbal, "TikTok Revenue."

- ⁹ John Herrman, "Who's Too Young for an App? Musical.ly Tests the Limits," *The New York Times*, September 19, 2016, https://cn.nytimes.com/technology/20160919/a-social-network-frequented-by-children-tests-the-limits-of-online-regulation/en-us; Milovan Savic and Kath Albury. "TikTok and the Preteen Demographic," AdNews, July 12, 2019, www.adnews.com.au/news/TikTok-and-the-preteen-demographic.
- ¹⁰ All currency amounts are in US dollars unless otherwise specified.
- ¹¹ Rebecca Fannin, "The Strategy behind TikTok's Global Rise," *Harvard Business Review*, September 13, 2019, https://hbr.org/2019/09/the-strategy-behind-tiktoks-global-rise. Available from Ivey Publishing, product no. H055H9.
- "50 TikTok Stats That Will Blow Your Mind," Influencer Marketing Hub, August 2, 2020 https://influencermarketinghub.com/tiktok-stats.
- ¹³ Brandon Doyle, "TikTok Statistics—Everything You Need to Know," Wallaroo Media, August 8, 2020, 2020, https://wallaroomedia.com/blog/social-media/tiktok-statistics.
- ¹⁴ Gabi Verberg, "Are Douyin and TikTok the Same?," What's on Weibo, September 24, 2019, www.whatsonweibo.com/are-douyin-and-TikTok-the-same.
- ¹⁵ Sam Reynolds, "TikTok Boss: We Keep Your Data Safe from China," Wccftech, November 18, 2019, https://wccftech.com/TikTok-boss-we-keep-your-data-safe-from-china.
- ¹⁶ Saloni Sardana, "ByteDance, the Chinese Company behind TikTok, Is Now Reportedly Worth over \$100 Billion," Business Insider, May 20, 2020, www.businessinsider.in/stock-market/news/bytedance-the-chinese-company-behind-TikTok-is-now-reportedly-worth-over-100-billion/articleshow/75850118.cms.
- ¹⁷ Abram Brown, "Microsoft Renews Its Pursuit of TikTok after Talking with Trump," *Forbes*, August 2, 2020, www.forbes.com/sites/abrambrown/2020/08/02/microsoft-renews-its-pursuit-of-tiktok-after-talking-with-trump.
- ¹⁸ Guan Cong and Flynn Murphy, "TikTok Owner ByteDance Silent on Rumored Hong Kong IPO Plan," Nikkei Asia, April 15, 2021, https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Caixin/TikTok-owner-ByteDance-silent-on-rumored-Hong-Kong-IPO-plan.
- ¹⁹ Verberg, "Are Douyin and Tiktok the Same?"; Reynolds, "TikTok Boss."
- ²⁰ Anu Hariharan, Luke Pryor, and Brad Lightcap, "Hidden Forces behind Toutiao: China's Content King: China, Growth, Consumer," YC Startup Library, accessed August 13, 2020, www.ycombinator.com/library/3x-hidden-forces-behind-toutiao-china-s-content-king.
- ²¹ Hams Tung, "8 Lessons from the Rise of Douyin (Tik Tok)," GGV Capital, June 15, 2018, www.ggvc.com/insights/douyin-tik-tok.
- ²² Sam Shead, "TikTok Owner ByteDance Reportedly Made a Profit of \$3 Billion on \$17 Billion of Revenue Last Year," CNBC, May 27, 2020, www.cnbc.com/2020/05/27/tiktok-bytedance-profit.html.
- ²³ Deloitte Insights, *Digital Media Trends Survey, 14th Edition*, a report from the Deloitte Center for Technology, Media & Telecommunications, accessed March 10, 2021, www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/insights/us/articles/6456_digital-media-trends-covid/DI Digital-media-trends-14th-edition.pdf.
- 24 "Shorts' Are Long on Value for Consumers and Advertisers," Deloitte, accessed February 24, 2021, www2.deloitte.com/us/en/pages/technology-media-and-telecommunications/articles/short-form-video-and-marketing-trends.html; "Have We Seen the End of Vine?," Mediakix, December 28, 2018, https://mediakix.com/blog/vine-app-losing-popularity.
- ²⁵ Casey Newton, "Why Vine Died," The Verge, October 28, 2016, www.theverge.com/2016/10/28/13456208/why-vine-died-twitter-shutdown.
- 26 "Facebook Quietly Launches a TikTok Competitor App Called Lasso," The Verge, November 9, 2018, www.theverge.com/2018/11/9/18080280/facebook-lasso-tiktok-competitor-app.
- ²⁷ "TikTok Is Showing that It's Possible to Beat Facebook with a Hot App Teens Love," CNBC, February 27, 2019, www.cnbc.com/2019/02/27/tiktok-is-staying-way-ahead-of-facebooks-lasso.html.
- 28 "Facebook is shutting down Lasso, its TikTok Clone," Tech Crunch, July 2, 2020, https://techcrunch.com/2020/07/01/lasso-facebook-tiktok-shut-down/?guccounter=1&guce_referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xILmNvbS8&guce_referrer_sig=AQ AAAFcK19ujTCS4mdBzABGKxvfA9JX1-GFf0VGAz-5qUbCxdIce-M4jekxXWA-Pciza8sx-v7JEXkoOxtPPbVRxqP1A-BJomfk HQn4mHZPhGPlyKXH67zZ7EVKX_8BgviClyDntYWvrjHwWJWzzqPQXu56wigabhJsH2oD9flXxrsIE.
- ²⁹ "Byte Statistics and Facts—Is There Any Potential?," Influencer Marketing Hub, April 28, 2020, https://influencermarketinghub.com/byte-statistics.

Page 13 W24908

- ³⁰ "Byte, the Second Coming of Vine, Is Seeing a Surge in Downloads amid Debate about TikTok's Future," Social Media Today, July 13, 2020, www.socialmediatoday.com/news/byte-the-second-coming-of-vine-is-seeing-a-surge-in-downloads-amid-debate/581458.
- ³¹ Jacob Kastrenakes "Snap Says Its TikTok Competitor Already Has 100 Million Monthly Users," The Verge, February 4, 2021, https://www.theverge.com/2021/2/4/22266970/snap-spotlight-100-million-mau-q4-2020-earnings.
- "Why TikTok Made Its User so Obsessive? The Al Algorithm that Got You Hooked," Towards Data Science, June 7, 2020, https://towardsdatascience.com/why-tiktok-made-its-user-so-obsessive-the-ai-algorithm-that-got-you-hooked-7895bb1ab423.
 Doyle, "TikTok Statistics."
- ³⁴ Maria Mellor, "Why Is TikTok Creating Filter Bubbles Based on Your Race?," *Wired*, March 2, 2020, www.wired.co.uk/article/TikTok-filter-bubbles.
- ³⁵ Margot Harris, "TikTok Apologized for the Glitch Affecting the 'Black Lives Matter' Hashtag after Accusations of Censorship: 'We Know This Came at a Painful Time,'" Insider, June 1, 2020, www.insider.com/tiktok-apologizes-for-blm-hashtag-glitch-after-censorship-allegations-2020-6.
- ³⁶ Megan McCluskey, "Black TikTok Creators Say Their Content Is Being Suppressed," *Time*, July 22, 2020, https://time.com/5863350/tiktok-black-creators.
- ³⁷ Queenie Wong, "TikTok Removed More than 380,000 US Videos This Year for Hate Speech," CNET, August 2, 2020, www.cnet.com/news/TikTok-removed-more-than-380000-us-videos-this-year-for-hate-speech.
- ³⁸ Sarah Perez, "TikTok Brings in Outside Experts to Help It Craft Moderation and Content Policies," TechCrunch, March 18, 2020, https://techcrunch.com/2020/03/18/tiktok-brings-in-outside-experts-to-help-it-craft-moderation-and-content-policies.
- ³⁹ Rosa Escandon, "19-Year-Old Lauren Godwin Is Branching out off TikTok," *Forbes*, December 26, 2019, www.forbes.com/sites/rosaescandon/2019/12/26/19-year-old-lauren-godwin-is-branching-out-off-tiktok.
- ⁴⁰ Jennifer Borama, "10 Things You Didn't Know about Lauren Godwin," TVOvermind, January 2, 2020, www.tvovermind.com/lauren-godwin.
- ⁴¹ Borama, "10 Things."
- ⁴² "Chef, Social Media Star and Food Renegade, Sonny Hurrell Smashes 1 Million Followers," WFXG, July 30, 2020, www.wfxg.com/story/42431086/chef-social-media-star-and-food-renegade-sonny-hurrell-smashes-1-million-followers.
- ⁴³ William Hughes, "The Viral Fleetwood Mac Skateboarder Is Selling the Original Video as a \$500k NFT," AV Club, March 20, 2021, https://news.avclub.com/the-viral-fleetwood-mac-skateboarder-is-selling-the-ori-1846520309, accessed May 18, 2021.
- ⁴⁴ Hughes, "Viral Fleetwood Mac Skateboarder."
- ⁴⁵ Julia Alexander, "TikTok Is Launching a \$200 Million Fund to Pay Creators for Their Videos," The Verge, July 23, 2020, www.theverge.com/2020/7/23/21335404/tiktok-creators-monetization-fund-followers-youtube-content-videos.
- ⁴⁶ Madison Malone Kircher, "TikTok Launches \$200 Million Creator Fund for, Uh, Something," Vulture, July 23, 2020, www.vulture.com/2020/07/tiktok-creator-fund.html.
- ⁴⁷ Sam Shead, "TikTok to Give Creators over \$2 Billion in the Next 3 Years as It Takes on Instagram and YouTube," CNBC, July 30, 2020, www.cnbc.com/2020/07/30/tiktok-creator-fund.html.
- ⁴⁸ "6 Examples of Brands Crushing the TikTok Marketing Game (+ Tips)," Business 2 Community, January 27, 2020, www.business2community.com/social-media/6-examples-of-brands-crushing-the-tiktok-marketing-game-tips-02278523.
- ⁴⁹ Alicia Kelso, "Why Chipotle's Bet on TikTok Is Paying Off," *Forbes*, August 8, 2019, www.forbes.com/sites/aliciakelso/2019/08/07/why-chipotles-bet-on-tiktok-is-paying-off.
- ⁵⁰ Priya Rao, "Beauty Brands Are Setting Their Sights on TikTok," Glossy, accessed February 24, 2021, www.glossy.co/beauty/beauty-brands-are-setting-their-sights-in-tiktok.
- ⁵¹ Tom Beat, "How Does TikTok Make Money? Overview of the Business Model," InfoBeat, January 2020, https://infobeat.com/how-does-tiktok-make-money-overview-of-the-business-model.
- ⁵² "How Much Do TikTok Ads Cost?," Influencer Marketing Hub, January 2, 2020, https://influencermarketinghub.com/how-much-do-tiktok-ads-cost.
- ⁵³ "How Much Does Social Media Advertising Cost in 2020?," WebFX, accessed August 14, 2020, www.webfx.com/how-much-does-social-media-advertising-cost.html.
- ⁵⁴ Cassandra, "How to Get More Coins on TikTok," Tech Junkie, May 16, 2020, https://social.techjunkie.com/get-more-coins-TikTok.
- 55 "About: TikTok—Real Short Videos."
- ⁵⁶ "Tiktok Is Valued at \$75b, Is Spending \$3m/Day on US Advertising, and in China, It Has Been Turned into a State Propaganda Vehicle," Boing Boing, August 7, 2019, https://boingboing.net/2019/08/07/10000-censors.html.
- ⁵⁷ "How China's Bytedance Became the World's Most Valuable Startup," The Verge, November 18, 2018, www.theverge.com/2018/11/30/18107732/bytedance-valuation-tiktok-china-startup.
- ⁵⁸ Bhuvan Bagga, "TikTok Denies Sharing Indian User Data with China," CTV News, July 3, 2020, www.ctvnews.ca/scitech/TikTok-denies-sharing-indian-user-data-with-china-1.5009300.
- ⁵⁹ Manish Singh, "ByteDance in Talks with India's Reliance for Investment in TikTok," TechCrunch, August 12, 2020, https://techcrunch.com/2020/08/12/bytedance-in-talks-with-indias-reliance-for-investment-in-TikTok.
- ⁶⁰ Sheelah Kolhatkar, "Trump's Incoherent Policy on TikTok and China," *The New Yorker*, August 15, 2020, www.newyorker.com/business/currency/donald-trumps-incoherent-policy-on-tiktok-and-china.
- ⁶¹ Taylor Lorenz, "TikTok Teens and K-Pop Stans Say They Sank Trump Rally," *The New York Times*, June 21, 2020, www.nytimes.com/2020/06/21/style/tiktok-trump-rally-tulsa.html.
- ⁶² Mike Isaac and Ana Swanson, "TikTok to Challenge Trump Administration over Executive Order," *The New York Times*, August 12, 2020, www.nytimes.com/2020/08/22/technology/tiktok-lawsuit-trump-executive-order.html.
 ⁶³ Iqbal, "TikTok Revenue."

Page 14 W24908

- 64 Alexandria Williams, "TikTok Is Quietly Snapping Up Creatives from YouTube and Instagram for a Full Africa Roll-Out," Quartz Africa, March 10, 2020, https://qz.com/africa/1815825/tiktok-is-winning-young-african-stars-from-youtube-instagram.
- 65 Jeff Desjardins, "Mapped: The Median Age of the Population on Every Continent," Visual Capitalist, February 15, 2019, www.visualcapitalist.com/mapped-the-median-age-of-every-continent.
- 66 Tomiwa Onaleye, "Sub-Saharan Africa Will Add 142m Mobile Subs by 2025—GSMA Report," TechNext, August 17, 2020, https://technext.ng/2020/08/17/sub-saharan-africa-will-add-142m-mobile-subs-by-2025-but-5g-adoption-will-be-the-slowestglobally-at-3-gsma-report.

 67 Eromo Egbejule, "The Future of TikTok Is African," OZY, August 1, 2020, www.ozy.com/the-new-and-the-next/the-future-
- of-tiktok-is-african/361438.
- 68 Egbejule, "Future of TikTok."
- 69 Erin Duffin, "Biggest Companies in the World 2019," Statista, August 19, 2020, www.statista.com/statistics/263264/topcompanies-in-the-world-by-market-value.
- Facebook "72 Acquisitions—The Complete List," TechWyse, Ramzeen AV, June 17, 2019, www.techwyse.com/blog/infographics/facebook-acquisitions-the-complete-list-infographic.
- Georgia Wells, Jeff Horwitz, and Aruna Viswanatha, "Facebook CEO Mark Zuckerberg Stoked Washington's Fears about TikTok," The Wall Street Journal, August 23, 2020, www.wsj.com/articles/facebook-ceo-mark-zuckerberg-stokedwashingtons-fears-about-tiktok-11598223133.
- ⁷² lans, "Google Launches Short-Form Video App Tangi to Take on TikTok's Popularity," Livemint, January 31, 2020, www.livemint.com/technology/apps/google-launches-short-form-video-app-tangi-to-take-on-TikTok-s-popularity-11580453099289.html.
- ⁷³ Laura Stampler, "These Timelines Break Down Every Facebook, Twitter and LinkedIn Acquisition Ever," Business Insider, October 22, 2012, www.businessinsider.com/these-timelines-break-down-every-facebook-twitter-and-linkedin-acquisition-ever-2012-10.
- ⁷⁴ Murray Stassen, "Tencent Invests \$2bn in ByteDance Rival Kuaishou—Report," Music Business Worldwide, December 4, 2019, www.musicbusinessworldwide.com/tencent-invests-2bn-in-bytedance-rival-kuaishou-report.
- ⁷⁵ Lai Lin Thomala, "WeChat: Active Users Worldwide," Statista, August 20, 2020, www.statista.com/statistics/255778/numberof-active-wechat-messenger-accounts.
- ⁷⁶ James Vincent, "PUBG Mobile Is Now Reportedly the World's Highest-Grossing Mobile Game," The Verge, June 11, 2019, www.theverge.com/2019/6/11/18660985/pubg-mobile-monthly-revenue-players-highest-grossing-mobile-game.
- Yusuf Yu, "Tencent's Global Investment Empire," The Low Down-Momentum Works, July 10, 2020, https://thelowdown.momentum.asia/tencents-global-investment-empire.
- ⁷⁸ "Kuaishou (Kwai)," China Internet Watch, 2020, accessed August 22, 2020, www.chinainternetwatch.com/tag/kwai.
- ⁷⁹ Meng Jing, "Is Short-Video Start-up Kuaishou Too 'Zen' for China's Internet Culture?," South China Morning Post, June 19, 2019, www.scmp.com/tech/start-ups/article/3015148/short-video-start-kuaishou-too-zen-chinas-internet-culture-it.
- 80 Manish Singh, "Douyin, TikTok App in China, Hits 400 Million Daily Active Users," TechCrunch, January 7, 2020, https://techcrunch.com/2020/01/06/douyin-TikTok-app-in-china-hits-400-million-daily-active-users.
- 81 Manish Singh, "Alibaba Pumps \$100 Million into Vmate to Grow Its Video App in India," TechCrunch, May 30, 2019, https://techcrunch.com/2019/05/30/alibaba-vmate-100m-india.
- 2019," Hurun Research Institute, Porsha Pan, "Hurun Global Unicorn List October 21, 2019. www.hurun.net/EN/Article/Details?num=A38B8285034B.
- ⁸³ Singh, "Alibaba Pumps \$100 Million." Techcrunch, May 30th, 2019. https://techcrunch.com/2019/05/30/alibaba-vmate-100m-india/. "Disney's Head of Streaming Is New TikTok C.E.O.," The New York Times, May www.nytimes.com/2020/05/18/business/media/tiktok-ceo-kevin-mayer.html.
- "How TikTok and Shopify Are Fueling Shoppable Videos," Social Media Week, October 28, 2020, https://socialmediaweek.org/blog/2020/10/how-tiktok-and-shopify-are-fueling-shoppable-videos.
- "Kevin Mayer Quits as TikTok CEO Due to Ongoing Political Turmoil," The Verge, August 27, 2020, www.theverge.com/2020/8/27/21403698/tiktok-ceo-kevin-mayer-resigns-trump-administration-ban-microsoft-disney.